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COURTHOUSE OVERSIGHT SPECIAL COMMITTEE 
MEETING MINUTES
May 14, 2012
4:00 p.m.
Location:  City Council Chamber, 1st floor, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street

In attendance:  Committee Members Greg Anderson (Chair), Bill Bishop, John Crescimbeni 
Excused: E. Denise Lee
Also: Council Members Don Redman, Lori Boyer and Matt Schellenberg;   CFO Ronnie Belton; Jim Robinson – Public Works Department; Hon. Donald Moran – Chief Judge, 4th Judicial Circuit; Cheryl Peek and Marty Terry – State Attorney’s Office, 4th Judicial Circuit; Kirk Sherman and Janice Billy – Council Auditor’s Office; Cindy Laquidara and Peggy Sidman  – Office of General Counsel; Jessica Stephens – Legislative Services Division; Jeff Clements – City Council Research Division; David Reeves and Margo Simone – Turner Construction; Kevin Meerschaert - WJCT
Meeting Convened: 5:07 p.m.
1) State Attorney’s Office issues
Public Works Director Jim Robinson stated that staff had a good meeting with the State Attorney’s Office last week and reached concurrence on almost all points.  The architect started today to take the plans from 75% completion to 100% in the next 60 days.  That will be followed by a 30 day bid period, a 45 day bid review, then 10 days for award and work start.  Construction will take approximately 14 months.  Move-in should be in early December 2013.  The enclosed walkway to the courthouse will be the subject of 2 bid options – overhead or ground level.  In response to a question about closing Pearl Street for the ground level option, General Counsel Cindy Laquidara stated that Pearl Street was closed for the courthouse project in 2007.
Cheryl Peek representing the State Attorney’s Office expressed concern about getting as much of the State Attorney’s staff as possible into temporary quarters in the courthouse until the old federal courthouse is renovated.  The temporary trailer previously offered is too small to be of much use, so the judiciary has been gracious in helping to find temporary space for the State Attorney to operate in the courthouse for the sake of efficiency. In response to a question, Marty Terry of the State Attorney’s Office stated that he believed the City has spent approximately $8 million on the renovation of the old federal courthouse to date.  CFO Ronnie Belton reported that the budget for the State Attorney’s building is $20.3 million.

2. Status of permits
Mr. Robinson reported that the City and Turner are in daily communication regarding permits and inspections.  A certificate of occupancy will be issued later this week, after which punch list work will continue (minor work that can take place with the building occupied).  The move-in will begin this Thursday night with movement of evidence, and will continue through May 28th.  The courthouse will open to the public for business on May 29th.  In answer to a question Mr. Robinson reported that the water damage from the pipe leak was successfully remediated with some very minor carpet replacement and drywall replacement.  The cause remains a mystery.  A pipe joint came uncoupled, which could be the result of vandalism or a failure to properly secure the pipe at installation.  There have been no major changes in the project since the last Courthouse Oversight Committee meeting, except for the passage and subsequent mayoral veto of Ordinance 2012-299 appropriating $750,000 for furniture for the 7th floor hearing rooms.  The outcome of that bill remains to be seen, pending Council action on the veto.  City employees have been inventorying all the furniture in the current courthouse and should be finished tomorrow.

Mr. Robinson responded to a series of questions from Council Member Crescimbeni.  He reported that City project manager Dave Schneider was not at the meeting because he was at the courthouse overseeing the work.  The smoke test conducted last week was largely successful, with a few small problems here and there.  Completion of the smoke testing process should take place later this evening.  Mr. Robinson was at the old courthouse earlier in the day to help complete the verification of the inventory of all City-owned furniture and equipment in the courthouse – what belongs to the City and what belongs to the state.  The final inventory and furniture move list should be ready by the end of this week when the move begins.
Current project budget
Mr. Robinson distributed and reviewed two handouts with summary and detailed information on the various phases of the unified courthouse program budget.  The courthouse construction and design budgets remain unchanged since the last meeting.  The furniture/fixtures/audio-visual budget increased by about $900,000 due to the restoration of courtroom A/V and computer equipment removed by an earlier amendment.  The State Attorney’s Office budget remains unchanged since April.  The program contingency budget increased substantially between the November and April reports due to the administration’s cost saving efforts, with the removed funding being moved to the contingency account.  The May budget shows a reduction in the contingency account of $1.25 million as funding was moved back to previously removed items (like the courtroom A/V equipment).  The Ed Ball Building/Public Defender budget shows an increase of $450,000 for additional build-out needed in the Ed Ball Building to accommodate the relocation of Environmental Services and Code Compliance from the Jake Godbold Building when the Public Defender moved there.

4. and 5. Jake Godbold Building and Ed Ball Building improvements

Council Members Crescimbeni and Bishop asked questions about the funding sources for the Ed Ball Building and Jake Godbold Building build-outs for the Public Defender’s Office and for the shift of the Environmental Quality and Code Enforcement offices from the Godbold to the Ball Building.  Mr. Robinson reported that all of the costs for the Godbold build-out for Public Defender’s location were paid from the funds originally allocated for the Public Defender’s move to the Ball Building.  The cost of the build-out in the Ball Building to accommodate the relocation of Environmental Quality and Code Enforcement was paid from the Ed Ball Building capital account.  Mr. Crescimbeni felt that that practice shifted $1.5 million of unified courthouse project-related expenses out of the courthouse budget and into another non-courthouse fund and constituted “double dipping.”

In response to a question about how much is left in the unified courthouse project budget for construction of the State Attorney’s Office, Mr. Robinson gave a figure of $26 million.  In response to another question about the reported claim by Elkins Constructors that they could have constructed the project and had the State Attorney in the old federal courthouse by the end of 3012, Mr. Robinson said that was not possible given the amount of work to be done.  The City chose to discontinue the design/build process with Elkins and move to a separate design/hard bid process when construction companies began contacting the City and indicating that they could do the project for less than the cost of the Elkins contract.  In response to a question Mr. Robinson indicated that approximately $2 million has been spent to date from the State Attorney’s Office project budget, mostly on demolition and remediation work in the old federal courthouse.  He stated that the calculations of potential costs and savings did not take into account the costs to the State Attorney of the delay and disruption from the failure to meet the original construction schedule and the need to make temporary travel arrangements until the building is ready in 2013.
Regarding the Public Defender in the Jake Godbold Building, General Counsel Cindy Laquidara stated that a lease will need to be completed and approved by City Council and the Police and Fire Pension Fund, since the Public Defender will be a sub-lessee of the City in the Pension Fund’s building.  Mr. Robinson stated that the build-out of the Ed Ball Building should be complete in October.

Council Member Crescimbeni said that he asked for a copy of the landscaping plans for the courthouse last week and was given a plan dated 2009.  He asked how plants can be going in the ground this week without current plans having been reviewed and approved by the Plan Review office.  Mr. Crescimbeni also asked about a report he’s heard that the courthouse was moved 25 feet to the south of its original planned location during the construction process because of a prisoner bus loading zone issue.  David Reeves of Turner Construction stated that the building was moved 5 feet east and 20 feet south of its original planned location because of underground utility conflicts along the north edge of the site under Duval Street.

Turner Construction update
David Reeves reported that the smoke evacuation test process mentioned earlier would be completed later tonight and a final certificate of occupancy is expected to be issued shortly.  All other life safety testing has been completed satisfactorily.  The move-in process will commence this Thursday night with the movement of evidence, and the building will open to the general public for business on May 29th.
In response to a question from Council Member Schellenberg, Mr. Reeves indicated that Turner had pulled a permit earlier today for repairs to the exterior of the Veteran’s Memorial Arena.  Turner Construction will pay the cost of the repairs, and then will seek an insurance settlement.  The City is not being asked to pay for the cost of repairs.

Chief Judge Donald Moran stated that he is pleased with the progress of construction on the courthouse and the judiciary is ready for the move.  He and the City administration are still working through the hearing room furniture issue, but that will get solved in the near future.  He regrets that the State Attorney’s Office project is two years behind schedule and that the staff of that office will be inconvenienced for a considerable time while their building is completed.
Meeting adjourned:  6:26 p.m.
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